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St Peter’s, Tiverton

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING

Thursday 19 April 2018
Churchwardens’ Report on the Fabric of St Peter’s Church, Tiverton

Averil Long and William Zarrett

The past year has been one highlighted by three meaningful projects that will see us well into the future.

Early in the year the organ blower gave its last gasp and required replacement. Our organ builder, Michael Farley installed two smaller but more efficient blowers which use the latest technology. The electrical supply was updated and new lighting installed to better see the pedals. All reports from our organists are that the instrument has greatly benefitted from the replacement.

The major project of the year, lasting nearly six months, was the repair, restoration and conservation of the Greenway Chapel. The work was done with great care by a lovely crew from SSH Conservation and was completed in time to celebrate the Chapel’s 500th anniversary, and at a cost that was 30% less than the amount approved by the PCC. This restoration should protect the most architecturally significant portion of our church for decades to come.

Thirdly, we are now all benefitting from the installation of a new, state-of-the-art sound system. While we are still learning what it can do, all agree that it is much easier to hear our services clearly.

The more mundane fabric events included the annual servicing of our security systems, the tower clock, the heating system, fire extinguishers and lightning conductors.  All are fit for use for the foreseeable future. 

Over the years, we have had unfailing support and encouragement from all of you who love being a part of St. Peter’s. It has been heart-warming to come into the church, only to find work being done quietly and consistently, with no reward or recognition expected. You are the heroes! We extend to you our thanks and best wishes,

The re-ordering project

David Ricks

In the last twelve months significant, if rather frustratingly slow, progress has been made with our proposals for the re-ordering of St Peter’s.

The budget for the works: Due to the decision taken to reduce the original budget for the works from £750k to £500k, the scope of the works has reduced, and the brief to our architects has been amended accordingly. The budget reduction was proposed by the finance committee and accepted as a necessity in view of our current annual budget deficit. The budget is generally in line with the Church House Fund, and the Development Fund remains untouched.

The scope of the works: The decision has been taken not to replace the current heating system. Although it is slightly inefficient and costly to run, its replacement would take a significant part of our budget and it was felt the money could be better spent in other ways. The current system is easily maintained and has a long life expectancy.

This leaves the following areas within the current scope of works.

· Rebuilding of the external toilet block to provide for the addition of accessible toilet accommodation. This rebuild is required as the area at the base of the tower will now continue to be used by the heating system ductwork.

· Removal of pews at the west end to allow an enlarged open area.

· Removal of pews in front of the Greenway Chapel to allow the relocation of the font.

· New kitchen/servery in the north-west corner.

· Improvements to the children’s area.

· New glazed porch and opening up of the greeting area.

· Removal of pews at the east end of the nave to allow the construction of an enlarged dais for a nave altar and performance platform.

The budget reduction has necessitated the omission of the following areas of our original master plan.

· The formation of a meeting room in the south-east corner, with glass enclosures and access ramps.

· The moving of the Corporation Pews, to allow the above.

· The conversion of the library to form a new parish office.

· All external works – access and parking.

It will only be possible to confirm with certainty the extent of the works when we have approval in principle from the DAC, and when our quantity surveyor is able to prepare a revised cost plan.

Approvals: Towards the end of last year our proposals were sufficiently advanced to enable us to apply for preliminary advice from the two regulatory authorities.

1
Town Planning

Application was made to Mid Devon District Council for advice on rebuilding the external toilet block; external development to a listed building falls within their jurisdiction. The conservation officer has indicated that the new toilet building will be acceptable, subject to further detailed information and a full application.

2
The DAC

A Faculty Application was made to the DAC for preliminary informal advice on our proposed internal works. A delegation of members visited the church in early December and the outcome of the DAC’s deliberations was forwarded to us in early January 2018. The DAC have indicated their broad support for our proposals and have noted that our reduced general intentions seem appropriate to our needs (compared to our previous discussions with them in 2014).
The Committee do not think that the historical value of the pews will stand in the way of our proposed changes. However, they feel that the provenance of the pews as a whole is far from straightforward, and as such the information in the Historical Study (GHK June 2010) as submitted is not complete. They require further investigative works before they will agree to the removal of specific pews to make sure nothing of individual significance is lost.

We, together with our architects, do not believe a completely new study (and its cost) is required or justified. Our architects requested further clarification of their concerns from the DAC, and a rather unsatisfactory written response was received in early February. We feel their comments remain unacceptably unspecific in scope and detail.

A planned meeting with DAC members in church in March, to understand better their concerns, had to be abandoned due to bad weather and has now been rescheduled for 17 April. The members of the DAC are mostly professional working people, so their opportunity to undertake site visits is limited. 

Deanery Synod Report
Sally Mundy, Mary Seaton and Richard Stenlake

At the Tiverton and Cullompton Deanery Synod meeting in October 2017 we were introduced to our new Rural Dean, the Revd Simon Talbot from Willand. 

The theme of our meeting continues to be the three tenets given to us by Bishop Robert: ‘Growing in Prayer, Growing in Discipleship, and Serving the people of Devon with joy’.

Lots of examples of successful outreach in even the smallest parishes were shared, and how a Memory Cafe in Uffculme run together by all the Churches in the village is proving so valuable to everyone who attends, especially the carers. It only needs one enthusiastic person to get things moving – which could well apply to CHAT which was the brain child of one person and just grew. 

It was very good to see a large attendance for our meeting in February, which was open to everyone, when Bishop Robert came to talk to us about Prayer. This was something very special, and thoroughly enjoyed by all attending, and very thought provoking, with many quotes given to us. ‘Pray as you can, not as you can’t’, in other words, ‘don’t be a hero, be a natural’. At a retreat in a Convent, a quiet little nun said to him that prayer was like making jam. You have to generate lots of heat, and all the ‘grot’ rises to the surface where it can be skimmed off, so that the jam can set.  Let it come up, God will skim it off and you will feel the peace of wholeness. What a wonderful thought Bishop Robert left us with. The Rural Dean also reminded us that in prayer we need three ‘Ss’: soft hearts, syringed ears and still moments.   

Synod meetings have certainly changed over the last few years, moving up a few paces, and are now most enjoyable and informative.  

Baptism Team
Jeanne Barnett

Over the last twelve months the team has stayed the same. There are four visitors, three of whom are also members of the choir; the fourth visitor is also involved in Time Together, which can also enable them to meet the mother, baby and siblings in church. Getting to know the parents and talking to them about baptism can automatically lead to baptism of the baby and also the older siblings if they haven’t already been baptised. The fifth member of the team is myself: I act as co-ordinator, passing all the family details to the visitor concerned to arrange a time to be able meet the mother and father, to discuss everything leading up to the baptism service, and to sort out godparents.

Bible Reading Fellowship
Gill Heard

 

Four monthly publications of New Daylight and Guidelines continue to be read by the congregation. The May to August publication is available currently at the rear of the Church. The large print version is available on request. If anyone requires more information, please contact me.

St Peter’s Society of Change Ringers

Mark Heritage

It was an exceptionally busy year for the tower band, with Sunday morning service ringing performed on all eight bells in the main and Quarter Peals being rung for Evensong services. The year was a bumper one for weddings too, which again were well-supported by our band with outside support covering periodic shortfalls. In addition to the above, the Band also rang for/in Robert & Steph’s Wedding (QP on the Sunday), St George’s Day, Heritage Open Day, Remembrance (QP), the 150th Anniversary of the Formation of the St Peter’s Society of Change Ringers (QP: St Peter’s Bob Triples), and the Guild Striking Competition: 2 x six bell teams and 1 x eight bell team (we achieved 1st place in the Novice 6 Bell and came 3rd in the 8 Bell Competition).
Individuals within the Band are progressing very well. This is very positive and encouraging news for the Band, and soon more method being rang for Sunday service is feasible. Striking has become more accurate and many different methods have been introduced both to enthuse the team and to prevent ‘menu fatigue’.  This will continue at a pace comfortable for all.    

The Summer Fair was another resounding success with a greater sum of money being raised for the Church & Tower (over £600). The additional stalls at the event created a fun element to the proceedings and with a shortened opening time, encouraged folk to converge on mass.  Again, huge thanks to all for your help in making the event the crowd-puller it was. Without your input at every level, the event could not have got off the ground.        

I would just like to finish this report with heartfelt thanks to my fellow Tower Officers who work diligently in the background and continue to ‘oil the wheels’, maintaining the equilibrium, and to you all for the high levels of support you provide the tower, making the whole experience a pleasurable one.      

CHAT
Jill Robson

Support for CHAT continues to be liberally sustained by donations of food, etc., both at St Peter's and at local supermarkets, but donations of cash are also needed in order to provide help for gas and electricity meters. 

Christian Aid

Helen Fensome and Jackie Monahan
 

It was with great regret that, at our last committee meeting in November, it was decided to disband the Tiverton Christian Aid group. This was simply due to lack of new interest from any of the Tiverton churches. Members of the committee have spoken directly to members from the various churches. and it is particularly disappointing that there is no new generation interested in CA and prepared to join the committee. However, to end on a cheerier note we did send £1,600 to CA last year, the result of two coffee mornings and the Lent Lunches. The Lent Lunches will be very much missed. Maybe someone will restart them?
St Peter’s Church Choir and Music

Andrew Curtis

I am truly amazed and delighted by our loyal choir members: always faithful and enthusiastic servants of the Church, enhancing all forms of worship at St Peter’s throughout a busy, church year.

Paul Roberts: In July, after some 20 years or so of loyal service to St Peter’s, we were very sad to bid a fond farewell to our very dedicated and efficient Choir Secretary, Paul Roberts – who, along with his wife Wendy, left Tiverton to be nearer their immediate family in Rochester. Chris Burford, himself fairly new to the choir, has, much to our delight, kindly stepped into fill the vacancy left by Paul.  

Choral Scholars: Lydia Fitton (soprano) and Ben Fitton (tenor) continue as our local community choral scholars for the year. Their efforts and wonderful musicianship are greatly appreciated. We hope to appoint two more male students for singing positions in the near future. (Chris Burford will now oversee all choral scholar and main choir administration.) 

Choir lunch: In July the choir members enjoyed and appreciated their annual social lunch in Chevithorne church hall. A good time was had by all, despite having to bid a sad farewell to Wendy and Paul Roberts. A presentation was made on behalf of the choir members.  

Choral Evensong still continues each third Sunday of the month with a good choir attendance and loyal congregation. Better supportive publicity and advertising in the welcome sheet and in the magazine certainly help boost awareness of this additional evening service. However, we could do with a good publicity officer to help promote our hard working choir to a wider church community throughout the season. Could that person be you, dear reader?

Recruitment: The choir continues to welcome and reach out to new community members, with recruitment of male singers still remaining a high priority. We welcomed Patricia Stone (soprano) back in January to boost the ranks of our main Sunday choir. 

Our choir remains faithful and enthusiastic as ever! The fun and camaraderie at each Wednesday rehearsal still lifts weary spirits and strengthens our hearts. All in all, it was an excellent year for the choir and we look forward to another exciting, musical year in 2018.

Churches Together in Tiverton

Sue Beale

The various annual events organised by CTT have been well attended on the whole. The Week of Prayer for Christian Unity services were not well attended, despite several churches being involved, with the exception of the Service on 28 January 2018, which took the form of a Labyrinth of Prayer in the Methodist and United Church. The Good Friday service at St Paul’s Church was very well supported.

Street Pastors continue their valuable work, but need volunteers to become Pastors and Prayer Pastors.

The Jobs Club, set up using the CAP model, is a combined project between CTT and the Vineyard, and is proving successful. Make Lunch is still struggling to get more mothers and children to take part, and there is much discussion about how to overcome this.

Coffee on Sunday at 10.15

Jackie Monahan

Coffee and biscuits at the 10.15 service remains popular and continues to raise about £600 for church funds.

We are always on the lookout for new helpers, either regular or occasional. Thank you to all the coffee makers for making my job of organising the rota so easy.

  
Flower arrangers

Mary Seaton

The team has been busy throughout the year, going about their tasks with skill and flair. Notable events have been Harvest and Christmas. The latter brought particular joy with the use of the candle lanterns so kindly given by Mr and Mrs Strachan after their daughter’s wedding earlier in the year.  We had already practised with them at Cruwys Morchard church for Robert and Steph’s wedding!  They really added something to the festivities and contained electric candles, so they were safe as well!  We are very grateful for such a generous gift.

The team are very sorry that Jeanne Barnett has decided not to carry on as treasurer. She has been an assiduous keeper of the purse and a reliable member of the rota team with beautiful creations to her credit. We thank her for her help for so many years and are looking forward to seeing her at festival times.

At the spring meeting Sally Mundy kindly volunteered to take on the treasurer role and arrangements were agreed for the forthcoming Easter and Pentecost festivals. We are also helping with some of the weddings to be held in church later on.

Finally, we have been asked to display at the Devon County Show where the arrangement will be judged by the general public.  We hope to manage to take part.

I do want to thank all of the team for their constancy and artistry. The members give a lot of time and effort to enhance the beauty of the church. We would still welcome others to join us, men or women. Why not come and try a new skill?

Holiday Club

Ann Catchpole, Shelia Richardson and Diane White

The Holiday Club took place for the fourth year. It lasted for three days and involved 40 children and 14 volunteers The theme was the creation story which proved very popular. As with the experience of the previous year, there was a wide age range, and more ‘dipping in and out’ of the week, rather than committing to all three days. Again several children already had a connection with St Peter’s via Time Together, Castlekeepers or Make Lunch. Some of them were also acquainted with the children's corner through attendance on Sundays. The craft opportunities were much enjoyed as well as the food and drink. Having started at 9.30 we finished at 12.00. 
Home Communion Visiting Team

Jean Jenner

The pattern of this ministry has changed a little during the last two years. When we first started out to visit nursing/residential homes there would be a considerable number of communicants meeting in a large room. Now more visits are made to individuals in their own rooms. However, this makes it so much more personal and is appreciated. On some occasions a visiting relative will also receive the bread ad the wine, which is a pleasure for all concerned.
Visits to people’s own homes continue. Sometimes it may only be for a short time following and illness until they recover. Then there are those who are no longer able to attend church. To meet up with them and enjoy a cup of tea and a chat is such a joy and keeps them in touch with the activities of our church.

St Peter’s and St Thomas’s magazine

Jeanne Barnett
During 2017, Elaine Greensmith resigned as joint editor of the magazine. On behalf of the magazine group I would like to thank Elaine for the time and work which she has devoted to it.

For the last ten years Elaine and I have edited in alternate months, and I miss her input. We are now looking for someone who would like to take on this job.  
In order to be able to keep the price at 50p per copy, the print has been kept to 50% colour and 50% black and white, and the content to 28 pages. Unfortunately, a few advertisers have been lost, but some replacements have been found, thanks to Ivor and Sue Atkins.

Mothers’ Union

Gill Heard and Sally Mundy
Our Mother’s Union has once again had a very interesting and busy year, and as we also have members from St Andrew’s, we all felt it was time for a slight change in our name, and we are now known as Tiverton Mothers’ Union. 

One of the first speakers of this year was our President, Nickie Johnson, who gave us a talk on ‘Faith in Action’, which gave us all lots to think about.  Seventeen members thoroughly enjoyed a day in March ’17 at the Millhouse Retreat, beautifully lead by Pam Cornwell.  We also had talks about ‘The Samaritan’s Purse”, and Helen Wakely came to tell us all about ‘Finding secure and loving families for vulnerable children through adoption’, so moving and interesting.  On a beautiful hot summer’s day, we were to be found enjoying the lovely seaside town of Sidmouth, and the yummy tea in the Connaught Gardens. Richard Stenlake returned, by very popular request, and this time gave us a talk on ‘Faith in the Royal Navy’, and George Williams also returned to continue his walk around Britain with his dog Jack.  We had a wonderful meeting with Helen Fensome taking us to North Mbale, our Diocesan Link, and at our November meeting Helen’s sister, Jan, came and told us all about the Guild of St Gabriel, as she was a wonderful artist and stamp designer.  It was indeed with great sadness that we have heard the news that Jan passed away very suddenly on Easter night.  Our thoughts and prayers are with her family, especially Helen, and thank God for giving us the privilege to meeting this lovely lady. We finished our year with our usual Advent Service, and celebrated Christmas going out for a meal altogether. 

Our membership stands at 23, and we have 4 IMPC members (Indoor Members Prayer Chain), and after such a busy year we were able to send £364.50 to AFIA (Away From It All) holidays for needy families in a caravan at Devon Cliffs, and we sent £105.00 to the MU Harvest Appeal by selling homemade cakes after the Harvest service in St Peters. 

Yes, Tiverton Mother’s Union is very alive and has already made a wonderful start to this year, hatching many chicks for Easter, which involved some of our quite elderly members knitting away, and together with our recent Coffee Morning, we have raised £580.00 for our good causes. We thank you all so much for the support you give us, and invite you all to come along to any of our meetings. You might even join us! 

Prayer Chain

Jean Jenner

Our loyal team continues to deal with the many requests we have received during the year. We consider this a privilege, as we know what a comfort this ministry has proved to be for so many who, with confidence, have asked for our help. The results are not always what was hoped for, but knowing that other people care and have prayed seems to bring much reassurance to those who are trying to cope with difficult and emotional times.
Our dear friend Fran Wilmer would be pleased, as she was the one who encouraged us to start this ministry.

Refreshment Team

Gill Heard

A dedicated team of volunteers continue to organise refreshments for different Church events.  My thanks to them and the many others who are always willing to assist.

Sacristans

Sue Beale
The Sacristan team has continued to give devoted care and assistance at the 8.00 am and 10.15 am Sunday services, which is very much appreciated.

Stewardship 2017

Helen and David Wakely
2017 has been the second full year of offering the Parish Giving Scheme as a means by which to give to St Peter’s Church.  We continue to receive stewardship through direct debit giving and weekly envelopes as well as the general collection. Giving regularly to the Church by whatever means enables us to plan and cover our expenditure and obligations.

By the end of 2017, there were 42 who give through the Parish Giving Scheme, 15 through weekly envelope giving and 6 by direct debit.

The achievements for the year are as follows:

	
	
	2017
	2016
	Increase/decrease

	
	
	           £
	           £
	                          £

	Parish Giving Scheme
	
	31,961
	29,822
	2,140

	OOGA
	
	4,152
	4,544
	-392

	Envelopes 
	Non Gift Aid
	1,438
	1,944
	-506

	
	Gift Aid
	1,527
	2,218
	-692

	Standing Orders
	
	1,469
	3,179
	-1710


Thank you to you all for giving by whatever means; it is greatly appreciated and enables us to support St Peter’s and its activities that we love.

Tapissers

Jane Bonnick

There has been very little activity over the year from the Tapissers: only one kneeler made, and no repairs reported. We are still willing to make them, and if anyone would like one made or would like to make one, please contact Jane Bonnick (243705).

Theology Quest and Questions in Tiverton

David Catchpole and David Hamer

The study course Theology Quest and Questions in Tiverton, now in its twelfth year, has continued, attracting a majority of participants from beyond the St Peter’s community, some of whom travel a considerable distance for this purpose. During the year between April 2017 and 2018 we have been reduced by a combination of health problems and the vagaries of the ecclesiastical calendar, and so have covered these topics: ‘Jesus among the miracle workers of the world’, and (in part) ‘Who tried Jesus, and why?’. During this coming summer we begin to normalize our programme with two trios on ‘Changing morality and the transformative gospel’ and ‘Rain falling by the river: the uses of poetry for the contemporary explorer of theology’.
Time Together

Ann Catchpole, Shelia Richardson and Diane White
Time Together continues to flourish. Attendance in the morning sessions is always lower, ranging from 2 to 8, but it would be a mistake to stop offering that time as an option since young mums find it invaluable. Babies are brought at only a few weeks old. The afternoon sessions have attracted bigger numbers, peaking at 10 so far. It is noticeable how much the adults enjoy and appreciate the experience. Some also benefit from discussions about any difficulties they may be experiencing with their children. The provision of food, especially cake and a drink, in the afternoon session is a real bonus.  We maintain contact with schools where necessary and Robert’s ongoing work with the primary schools bears fruit.
Weekday stewarding

Gill Heard

As in previous years, members of the St Peter’s Stewarding team give a warm welcome and valued information to the many visitors we receive during the summer months. All information details are easily available and if anyone is able to dedicate a couple of hours occasionally from May to September, we would love to hear from you. Thank you to all St Peter’s Stewards.

Young Church

Ann Catchpole, Shelia Richardson and Diane White

St Peter’s regards work with children and young people as very important. Attendance of young people at the Young Church corner on Sundays remains variable but the three of us are seldom without company. Parents and grandparents are always grateful for our presence and newcomers often much relieved to find us there. Babies and toddlers are welcome as well as older children. 
